
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Workshop Meeting – December 15, 2008 – 8:28 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL ......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Teresa Heitmann (arrived 8:29 a.m.) 
Penny Taylor, Vice Mayor Gary Price, II 
 John Sorey, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
 William Willkomm, III 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager Doug Finlay 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Ann Shortelle 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Charlene Stroehlen 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Erik Makus 
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager Richard Tindell 
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager Lisa Koehler 
Ron Wallace, Streets & Stormwater Director Lou Vlasho 
Paul Bollenback, Building Services Director Gloria Kovacs 
Katie Laakkonen, Environmental Specialist Ron Steedman 
Roger Jacobsen, Code Enforcement Officer Albert Katz 
Gregg Strakaluse, Engineering Manager Andrew McElwaine 
Monique Krist, Admin. Coord. Natural Resources  
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director Media: 
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director Ilene Stackel, Naples Daily News 
Russell Adams, CRA Executive Director Eric Staats, Naples Daily News 
Richard Tindell Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 
SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 

MOTION by Taylor to SET THE AGENDA as submitted; seconded by Price 
and carried 6-0 (Heitmann-absent, Price-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Taylor-yes, 
Willkomm-yes, Barnett-yes). 

It is noted for the record that Council Member Heitmann arrived at 8:29 a.m. 
PUBLIC COMMENT........................................................................................................ITEM 3 
None. 
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735 Eighth Street South 
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..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 4 
RIVERSIDE FILTER MARSH – REVIEW OF PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS FOR A 
STORMWATER FILTER MARSH ON RIVERSIDE CIRCLE.  GRANT FUNDING 
WILL ALLOW CONSTRUCTION OF THE FILTER MARSH TO IMPROVE THE 
QUALITY OF STORMWATER DISCHARGE TO THE GORDON RIVER.  BRIEF 
OVERVIEW OF PROPOSED CONSERVANCY FILTER MARSH.  City Manager William 
Moss explained that a brief overview of two filter marshes would be provided regarding the 
City’s Riverside Circle filter marsh, which is currently in the design phase, and a project 
proposed by the Conservancy of Southwest Florida.  (It is noted for the record that a printed copy 
of both electronic presentations is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s 
Office.)  With regard to the City’s project, Natural Resources Manager Michael Bauer explained 
that a significant improvement in the quality of runoff into Naples Bay is anticipated with 
implementation of a filter marsh which would receive water from a major stormwater pipe which 
now empties directly into the Gordon River.  The estimated maximum cost of $545,000 includes 
$80,000 for engineering, design, permitting and construction management, and $250,000 to 
$465,000 for actual construction.  Funding is to be provided as follows: 

• $125,000 grant from South Florida Water Management District (SFWMD); 
• $180,000 grant from Florida Department of Environmental Protection (FDEP) 319 funds 

(Clean Water Act); 
• $40,000 allocated in the fiscal year 2007-08 CIP; and 
• $200,000 allocated in the fiscal year 2008-09 CIP. 

Dr. Bauer then stressed the importance of various stormwater filtration areas, including the 
City’s, that are expected to work together: Collier County’s 50-acre Freedom Park which begins 
operation in June, the future Gordon River Greenway Park to be located west of the municipal 
airport, and the aforementioned Conservancy filter marsh, which will be just north of the City’s 
installation. 
 
Streets & Stormwater Director Ron Wallace explained that Basin V drains primarily into a ditch 
along the east side of Goodlette-Frank Road, but becomes increasingly restricted as it enters the 
Conservancy property.  This creates a headwater situation which in turn becomes a tailwater 
situation for the City’s stormwater system.  The proposed Conservancy project would widen the 
drainage ditch to at least 35 feet, with a weir system for use during times of low rainfall as well 
as installation of a large water treatment area (filter marsh).  Although the acre-feet of treatment 
capacity was yet unknown, he said, water quality credits would be applied for by the City when 
undergoing permitting for Basin V improvements.  Additionally, a stormwater educational kiosk 
is to be constructed on the site which would benefit the City in meeting its NPDES permit 
requirements with regard to public outreach and educational programs, Mr. Wallace said.  
(National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System requires all point sources discharging into 
waters of the United States to obtain a permit.)  Total cost for the project is estimated at 
$600,000 with $300,000 in grant funding currently available, leaving a $300,000 deficit.  The 
City currently has $1.25-million budgeted for Basin V improvements, he indicated, with 
$750,000 earmarked for Hole-in-the-Wall should Council decide to move forward with that 
proposal, $100,000 for improvements around Naples High School, and the remainder of major 
planned projects are still in the design stage and not expected to be permitted within the current 
fiscal year.  In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, Mr. Wallace confirmed that should the City not 
partner with the Conservancy, it would be difficult to obtain the aforementioned water quality 
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credits, pointing out that Naples Bay is considered impaired.  Council Member Sorey, while 
indicating support for the project, said that with the installation of a box culvert on the northern 
edge of the Conservancy property and the widened ditch, the flow of freshwater into the Gordon 
River, and therefore into Naples Bay, would be increased and therefore this flow must be 
determined.  Council Member Willkomm questioned the rationale of the City funding such 
improvements to private property and City Manager Moss explained that a majority of the 
project would in fact involve public property contained within rights-of-way or easements and 
that a drainage easement could be obtained for areas not lying in either of these conveyances.   
 
In response to Council Member Sulick, Mr. Wallace explained that the Conservancy project 
would be needed because the above referenced Freedom Park would treat a mere six acre-feet of 
stormwater, although he said that he did not know whether the County had been approached to 
financially participate.  Council Member Sorey cautioned that should Collier County provide 
funding, it would request water quality credits and that a cost of $300,000 may reflect a nominal 
cost for credits the City sorely needs.  Mr. Wallace indicated that the number of credits needed 
for Basin V improvements would be determined and provided by January. 
 
Andrew McElwaine, representing the Conservancy, said that the drainage ditch in question 
predates both the Conservancy and the Big Cypress Nature Center which existed at least 35 years 
ago.  This was prior to concerns regarding Naples Bay pollution, especially from drainage of the 
Coastland Mall parking lot which is routed directly into the ditch.  Should construction of the 
project not begin by the summer of 2009, the grant funding noted above would be returned to the 
federal government, Mr. McElwaine explained, but also noted that permitting is nearly 
completed.  Vice Mayor Taylor commended Mr. McElwaine for the Conservancy’s effort and 
securing of the federal grant. 
 
City Manager Moss clarified for Council Member Heitmann that City funding had been set aside 
for Basin V drainage improvements and that this project had however come to light following 
the budget cycle.  Nevertheless, no projects were being postponed merely to allow this project to 
be funded, should Council decide to approve such financial support, Mr. Moss said.   
 
Ann Shortelle, Water Quality Restoration Specialist with Mactec, the City’s consultant for its 
filter marsh, reviewed the criteria regarding the Clean Water Act and Total Maximum Daily 
Loads (TMDL’s) for the Gordon River and Naples Bay (Attachment 1) as well as stormwater 
quality data (Attachment 2), noting project goals for the Riverside Circle filter marsh as follows: 

• Redirecting presently untreated water exiting the stormwater pump station to a created 
freshwater treatment marsh; 

• Improving regional water quality in the Gordon River and Naples Bay through a 
reduction in the net pollution load; 

• Creating wetland wildlife habitat for wading birds, amphibians, and mammals; and 
• Creating an interpretative trail to be connected with the Gordon River Greenway system. 

Mactec Engineer Charlene Stroehlen provided details of the existing site noting that the project 
would be 1,150 feet in length and 80 feet wide, located immediately south and west of the L-
shaped mangrove stand and wetlands bordering the Gordon River at the Riverside Circle 
location.  Existing swales, culverts and stormwater pump stations direct runoff from 226 acres of 
uplands into the Gordon River at this point, she said.  Dr. Stroehlen also provided further 
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construction details of the proposed project wherein she noted that water would remain in the 
treatment area 2.5 hours prior to entering the waterway.  Dr. Shortelle resumed the presentation 
by explaining that the number of water quality credits awarded is based upon the removal 
efficiencies for each element of the project, the aforementioned retention time for treatment and 
nutrient load reductions per storm event as well as annually (Attachment 3).  She indicated that 
the additional filtering of the water through the mangroves would improve the final quality of the 
flow entering the Gordon River and had not been factored into the data noted in Attachment 3.   
 
Dr. Shortelle further indicated that hydrologic modeling and water quality analysis should be 
completed by January, and that the number of water quality credits would be provided at that 
time.  There is a February timeline for the completion of construction drawings and technical 
specification, as well as submittal of permit applications; construction should begin sometime in 
June and be completed by December, she said.   
Public Comment:  (9:13 a.m.)  Doug Finlay, 3430 Gulf Shore Boulevard, expressed support 
of filter marshes but cautioned that septic tank usage to the north and the south of the 
Conservancy property contributed to the high fecal coliform count found in the water samples.  
Council Member Heitmann agreed with Mr. Finlay’s suggestion that the homes to the south of 
the Conservancy connect to the City’s sewer system as is the case with the Naples Zoo (formerly 
Jungle Larry’s Caribbean Gardens) to the north.  Dr. Shortelle confirmed for Mrs. Heitmann that 
the filter marsh would address the fecal coliform concern somewhat, but pointed out that 
dissolved oxygen (DO) from nutrient pollution (primarily nitrogen) remained the greatest threat 
to water quality in the Gordon River.  Dr. Bauer added that the high fecal coliform data had been 
collected just south of the septic use area further north, that the data for the subject area had 
revealed lower levels of this particular pollutant but also higher levels of suspended solids and 
copper.  Council Member Sorey noted that the septic use area does not in fact drain into this 
particular stormwater drainage outflow and stressed the importance of the June commencement 
date thereby encumbering any SFWMD grant funding.   
 
City Manager Moss said that he believed the inclusion of the above referenced trail connection to 
the Gordon River Greenway to be questionable and cautioned that the diversion of monies from 
other stormwater projects for this feature might not be wise at that time; nevertheless, he said he 
supported the stormwater features.  The trail should be presented as a separate item to compete 
with other projects impacted by the City’s economic crisis, he added.  In response to Council 
Member Sulick, Dr. Bauer explained that the trail and boardwalk would connect to the Greenway 
once the proposed pedestrian bridge was constructed.  Mr. Moss noted similar trail features at the 
County’s Freedom Park and in the Conservancy’s above proposal, again questioning the wisdom 
of financing another such amenity when it could preclude some other stormwater project from 
going forward.  Mr. Moss also confirmed that a breakdown of the cost of the various features in 
the project under discussion, as well as additional information regarding the Hole-in-the-Wall 
proposal, would be brought before Council within the next month or two. Dr. Bauer noted that 
the Riverside Circle Filter Marsh was currently fully funded but pointed out for Council Member 
Heitmann that the Conservancy’s project should be viewed as a separate entity and unrelated; 
Mrs. Heitmann requested past information which had been provided to Council regarding the 
above referenced Gordon River pedestrian bridge. 
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..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 5 
STORM DRAIN MARKERS (INSIGNIA) - PROPOSAL BY THE MOORINGS BAY 
CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO PROVIDE MARKERS ON CITY STORM 
DRAINS TO CAUTION AGAINST DUMPING OF  LANDSCAPE MATERIAL OR 
POLLUTANTS INTO THE STORM DRAINAGE SYSTEM.  (It is noted for the record that 
a printed copy of the electronic presentation utilized during this item is contained in the file for 
this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  Monique Krist, Natural Resources Administrative 
Coordinator, provided a brief overview detailing the importance of stormwater drain markers 
(insignias), especially in the Moorings Bay system.  This is due to at least 74 outfalls depositing 
pollutants into Moorings Bay, while others around the City empty directly into Naples Bay and 
the Gulf of Mexico.  Any pollutant reaching the stormwater drains, such as fertilizers, oil and 
grease, pesticides/herbicides, pet feces, automotive fluids and paint, travel through the system 
unfiltered and empty into the waterways.  She also stressed that water from swimming pools 
which is treated with chlorine and other chemicals was also a pollutant.   
 
Ms. Krist stated that the proposal for the markers originated with the Moorings Bay Citizens 
Advisory Committee, which had also provided examples of their choice of insignia (Attachment 
4) as well as an estimate of $3,000 for the project.  She also noted that she had currently been 
surveying the area via GPS (global positioning system) and had mapped perhaps 300 of the 
approximate 1000 stormwater drain catch-basins to be marked.   
Public Comment:  (9:28 a.m.)  Doug Finlay, 3430 Gulf Shore Boulevard, explained that he 
supported the project and recommended that it be done on a citywide basis.  Should it be 
citywide, he said that he believed that the Moorings Bay group should be reimbursed.  With 
regard to discussion during Item 4, he stated that a plan only should be developed regarding 
homes still utilizing septic tanks, that removal should not be made mandatory at that time.  
Albert Katz, representing the Moorings Bay Citizens Advisory Committee, reiterated the 
comments made above by Ms. Krist, pointing out that the Committee had been researching the 
project for four to five months and that it believed, if approved, the project would improve 
Moorings Bay water quality.  He also urged that the project proceed citywide.  Council Member 
Sorey indicated strong support for the project and suggested that an estimate be obtained for 
citywide installation of the markers, even if done in a staged manner and perhaps using Moorings 
Bay as a trial area; Council Member Heitmann agreed.  Mr. Katz added that the above referenced 
survey involves ascertaining the location of stormwater drains and catch basins only in the 
rights-of-way and would not include those on private property.  Therefore, he explained, contact 
with individual homeowner associations would be made and markers provided for placement by 
the homeowners.  In response to Council Member Price, Mr. Katz indicated that the proposed 
four-inch marker is indeed the standard size used by most communities with similar projects.   
 
In response to Council Member Price, Code Enforcement Officer Roger Jacobsen explained that 
currently the maximum fine for dumping into the stormwater drains was $5,000 through Collier 
County’s Contractor Licensing Board.  The City’s Code of Ordinances mandates that an offender 
must be given the opportunity to correct the violation unless irreparable or irreversible harm had 
been demonstrated and must be brought before the Code Enforcement Board.  Mr. Jacobsen 
further noted that while the Code prohibits anything other than water being emptied into its 
stormwater drains, no citation process currently exists.  During additional discussion regarding 
the lack of established process, Council indicated that it wished to obtain an opinion from the 
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City Attorney regarding levying of fines, a citation policy, and the language regarding same to be 
placed upon citywide markers prior to granting approval of the proposed Moorings Bay project.   

Consensus that City Attorney provide legal opinion regarding fine structure and 
Code Enforcement citation policy relative to dumping, as well as opinion 
regarding language to be placed upon City-wide markers regarding fine for 
dumping into storm system, prior to granting approval for placement. 

Recess:  9:43 a.m. to 9:57 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 6 
PENSION INVESTMENT POLICIES - BRIEF OVERVIEW OF THE SEVERAL CITY 
PENSION PROGRAMS, EMPLOYEE CONTRIBUTIONS, ANNUAL CITY 
CONTRIBUTIONS, INVESTMENT POLICIES OF THE INDEPENDENT PENSION 
BOARDS, AND INVESTMENT PERFORMANCE.  Assistant City Manager Roger Reinke 
provided a summary in memorandum form dated December 8 (Attachment 5) and Finance 
Director Ann Marie Ricardi, provided a brief electronic presentation to overview the City’s three 
retirement plans: general employees, police, and fire (Attachment 6), noting under each system 
the following: 

• Governing Florida Statute(s) and City Ordinance, as well as the Internal Revenue Code; 
• Membership; 
• Retirement eligibility requirements (normal and early) and cost of living adjustment 

(COLA) for police and fire systems; 
• Member and City contributions, (for Fiscal Years 2008, 2009, and 2010); 
• Pension multiplier; 
• Pension Board composition; 
• Investment policy (same for all three systems); 
• Asset Classes (same for all three systems); and 
• Performance of its investments as of December 3, 2008. 

 
In response to Council, Assistant City Manager Reinke confirmed that while the actuarial 
coverage is set by law, the pension multiplier for each system is negotiable, and City Clerk Tara 
Norman explained that recruiting is ongoing for the current vacancies on the three Boards of 
Trustees which administer the pension plans.   
 
Council Member Price, also Chairman of the Board of Trustees of the City of Naples General 
Retirement System, informed Council that at least an additional 20% of losses could be added to 
the September performance figures provided, explaining that the noted asset division, 65% 
equity and 35% fixed income, had proven appropriate.  In response to Council Member Sorey, 
Mr. Price noted the addition of asset classes, namely small capitalization and international, which 
are believed will realize a more timely recovery from the current down trend in the stock market; 
the management of these systems over the next few years will prove to be quite difficult, he 
added.  A threshold of an 8% investment return may no longer be realistic, he also cautioned, 
given the recent economic events and Board discussion must occur regarding this expectation.  
Mr. Price then noted that municipalities experiencing budgetary issues may be aided in meeting 
their financial contribution to pension systems if a two-year grace period could be implemented 
for the repayment of a deficit.  City Manager William Moss added that federal and/or state 
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mandates would however need to be waived to allow such action.  Mr. Price further explained 
for Council Member Willkomm that when investment returns decline, as was presently 
happening, the City must make up the deficit via its yearly contribution to the pension funds.  He 
further said that over the past eight to ten years, the returns from the financial markets had been 
sufficiently robust to supply the needed funding, therefore no City contribution had been 
necessary.   
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 7 
SOUTH FLORIDA WATER MANAGEMENT DISTRICT PROPOSED WATER 
RESTRICTIONS – PROPOSED DISTRICT RULES TO LIMIT IRRIGATION TO TWO 
DAYS PER WEEK.  BECAUSE THE NAPLES SYSTEM CANNOT EFFECTIVELY 
MEET IRRIGATION DEMAND DURING THE PROPOSED IRRIGATION TIMES, 
STAFF RECOMMENDS JOINING OTHER UTILITY PROVIDERS TO RETAIN 
LEGAL COUNSEL TO OBJECT TO RULES AS PROPOSED.  Utilities Director Robert 
Middleton, referencing his memorandum dated December 1 (Attachment 7), summarized South 
Florida Water Management District (SFWMD) proposed amendment to the Florida 
Administrative Code (FAC) regarding restriction of irrigation to two days per week. He then 
explained staff’s recommendation to join other local utilities in retaining legal counsel to 
challenge the revision; cost was expected not to exceed $55,000 per entity participating.   
Public Comment:  (10:39 a.m.)  Lisa Koehler, Community Outreach and Media Specialist 
for the Big Cypress Basin, explained that the District’s governing board was meeting at that 
time to authorize additional workshops regarding the revision, that the original adoption date had 
been set for January but would now be delayed until February thereby allowing local government 
input, followed by further review of the proposed rule.   
 
Council Member Sorey, also a member of the Big Cypress Basin Board, pointed out that he 
viewed the key issues with the proposed rule to be not only a lessening of the incentive for 
municipalities to provide an alternative (reuse, reclaimed, irrigation) water source for irrigation, 
but the fact that the variance process would remain within the purview of SFWMD.  He also 
noted that Collier County was involved in current litigation regarding the rule.   
 
City Manager William Moss indicated that no action would be needed that day, that staff had 
merely wanted to provide information and that the City would be in attendance at the 
aforementioned workshops. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 8 
NEW BUILDING CODE – OVERVIEW OF THE NEW FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 
(FBC) EFFECTIVE MARCH 1, 2009.  Building Services Director Paul Bollenback reviewed 
his memorandum dated November 20 (Attachment 8), noting that the effective date of the 2007 
Florida Building Code (FBC) revisions was projected to be effective on March 1.  Chapter 1 of 
this code may be amended by local jurisdictions to incorporate their administrative requirements 
so long as the amendments are in fact more stringent that the State mandated code, he said, 
pointing out that the remainder of the six volume FBC is technical in nature and may not be 
altered at the local level.  Mr. Bollenback then reviewed the significant changes proposed for the 
FBC, explaining that staff had recommended that Council support its adoption.  (It is noted for 
the record that a printed copy of the electronic presentation utilized in the review of significant 
amendments is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office and pertinent 
slides appended hereto as Attachment 9.) 
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BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER ................................................................................ITEM 10 
(It is noted for the record that a copy of the City Manager’s report is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager William Moss reviewed his memorandum 
dated December 10 (Attachment 10) during which he provided a brief overview of the State of 
Florida’s Board of Trustees of the Internal Improvement Trust Fund (TIITF / Governor and 
Cabinet) approval of an application for a ten-year sovereignty submerged lands lease for the 
Crayton Cove mooring field/anchorage.  In response to Council Member Price, he agreed to 
provide detailed criteria regarding information to be included within the report referenced in his 
aforementioned memorandum.  Mr. Price clarified that he merely wanted this criteria brought to 
light prior to the timeframe noted with the intent of avoiding any misunderstanding of exactly 
what requirements the City should be meeting; Council concurred. 

Consensus that staff provide detailed criteria of information which is to be 
included in the report by the Florida Department of Environmental Protection 
(FDEP) to the Board of Trustees of the Internal Improvement Trust Fund 
(TIITF / Governor and Cabinet) regarding the initial two years of operation of 
the Crayton Cove mooring field. 

Mr. Moss then noted receipt of correspondence from the Naples Airport Authority (NAA) 
regarding future expansion of Fire Station #3, which is located on airport property, and also the 
provision of the November 2008 financial report, pointing out the recent receipt of 
approximately $9-million from the collection of property taxes which brought that line item up to 
date.   
REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 12/17/08 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA ...........ITEM 11 
The following were removed from the Consent Agenda for separate discussion: Item 10-b(1) 
(beach party) by Council Member Price due to recommendation from Fire Department as to its 
denial; Item 10-f (City Manager’s salary adjustment) by Council Member Willkomm to allow 
public comment; and Item10-j (Fun Time Early Childhood Academy) by Vice Mayor Taylor 
who indicated her intent to abstain.  Mr. Price requested additional information regarding the 
parking plan for Item 10-b(2) (Evenings of Fifth) and also the need for staff comments and/or 
recommendations regarding Item 6 (annexation for senior care development).  City Manager 
William Moss indicated that Item 25 (boating speed litigation) would indeed be an action item. 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS .......................................................................... 
Referencing City Attorney Robert Pritt’s memorandum dated December 2 regarding Code 
Enforcement fines and liens (Attachment 11), Council Member Willkomm requested discussion 
regarding the placement of liens against property with large fines; City Manager William Moss 
indicated that such a discussion had been scheduled for the January 12 workshop.  Council 
Member Price provided a brief overview of the first Blue Ribbon Financial Planning Committee 
meeting, which had been held December 12, noting that the remaining meetings would indeed be 
televised.  He also questioned whether the opportunity existed that the City share in the revenue 
to be derived from certain recyclable materials, that this should be a consideration in negotiation 
involving a Request for Proposal (RFP) for a collection service provider.  Vice Mayor Taylor 
stated that interest had been indicated by Lutgert Companies in providing trolley service to 
Venetian Village; Council Member Heitmann stressed that neighborhoods should be advised of 
any changes contemplated in trolley service.  Mrs. Heitmann also requested details regarding the 
Gordon River Greenway project as to how it would be affected by various proposed City and 
Collier County actions, such as the proposed annexation for a senior care facility which would be 
located along the Gordon River just south of Golden Gate Parkway, as well as the proposed 
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construction of an additional pedestrian bridge across the river. Council Member Sorey 
suggested that she contact Ellie Krier with the Southwest Florida Land Preservation Trust 
regarding the aforementioned bridge.  Mr. Sorey then commended staff regarding the 
organization of the annual Christmas Parade.  Referencing past Council discussion, City Clerk 
Tara Norman noted that Council’s meeting agendas were now being scrolled on the City’s 
television channel.   
Recess:  11:31 a.m. to 1:27 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened for discussion of Item 9, which was scheduled 
for 1:30 p.m. time certain. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 9 
15-YEAR COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY (CRA) FINANCIAL 
SUSTAINABILITY REPORT AND PRIORITIZATION OF PROPOSED CAPITAL 
PROJECTS; FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH STREETLIGHT PROJECT.  A 
CONTINUATION OF DISCUSSION OF PROJECTED COMMUNITY 
REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY 15-YEAR PROJECTED REVENUES, OPERATING, 
AND CAPITAL EXPENDITURES.  FOCUS TO BE ON THE PROPOSED CAPITAL 
PROJECTS AS SUMMARIZED IN THE RECENTLY REVIEWED CRA PLAN 
UPDATE AND THE PRIORITIZATION FOR FUNDING IN FUTURE YEARS.  
DISCUSSION OF PROPOSED FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH STREETLIGHT PROJECT 
AND SELECTION OF LIGHT FIXTURES.  City Manager William Moss explained that this 
item actually continues the workshop discussion of December 1 regarding the 21 proposed 
Community Redevelopment Agency (CRA) capital projects.  Included for Council consideration 
were the above referenced report and individual capital expenditure requests for each project 
(copies of which are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office).  He also 
pointed out staff’s need of direction with regard to the Fifth Avenue South lighting project. 
 
Finance Director Ann Marie Ricardi, referencing the December 1 workshop item regarding the 
15-year CRA Financial Sustainability Report, explained that that discussion had resulted in the 
following availability of funding for the $50.241-million of proposed capital projects: 

Total Revenues                     $66,387,349 
Debt Commitment                $16,520,431 
Expected Operation              $30,882,781 
Available for Capital            $18,984,137 

A shortfall of $31,256,963 had been predicted, she pointed out. 
 
She then provided the list of capital projects as reflected below for Council’s consideration: 

Sugden Plaza.............................................................................................................$40,000 
River Park ..............................................................................................................1,000,000 
Fifth Avenue South Lighting .................................................................................1,717,000 
Fifth Avenue North Improvements.............................................................................95,000 
Lake Manor...............................................................................................................235,000 
Sixth Avenue North Lighting....................................................................................109,000 
Park Street Project.....................................................................................................750,000 
D-Downtown Garage/Land..................................................................................13,500,000 
Third Avenue South Improvements.......................................................................1,650,000 
Goodlette-Frank Road Streetscaping .....................................................................3,150,000 
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Central Avenue Improvements ..............................................................................1,750,000 
Four Corners Land Use Plan..................................................................................5,000,000 
Four Corners Zoning Code .........................................................................................10,000 
Four Corners Intersection .........................................................................................200,000 
Special Features Gateways ....................................................................................1,000,000 
Special Features Cultural Plaza .............................................................................2,000,000 
US 41 Boulevard....................................................................................................7,000,000 
Sixth Avenue South Promenade ............................................................................2,000,000 
Waterfront Connection...........................................................................................4,000,000 
Pedestrian Bridge ...................................................................................................5,000,000 
Total Capital Required.......................................................................................$50,241,000 

In response to Council Member Heitmann, Ms. Ricardi explained that the previously discussed 
update should be viewed merely as a guide to future planning, that all projects are reviewed 
annually and requested that Council prioritize the above list.  Council Member Price agreed with 
Mrs. Heitmann’s cautionary statement, saying that while approximately $18-million had been 
reflected as available capital, $14- to $15-million would be a more accurate figure in his opinion 
due to current economics; some amount should also be retained as reserves, he added.  City 
Manager Moss noted that the following were currently contained in the coming one-year budget: 
Sugden Plaza/$40,000; River Park/$150,000; Fifth Avenue South Lighting/$220,000; and Fifth 
Avenue North Improvements/$95,000 (grant funding), for a total of $505,000 for the current 
year.  This involves a $65,000 shortfall due to the $235,000 fund balance and parking revenues 
being earmarked for repaying the parking garage debt, Ms. Ricardi pointed out.  Council 
Member Sulick also agreed, pointing out that, in her opinion, the pedestrian bridge (to be located 
at Four Corners (intersection of US 41 and Ninth Street South) over US 41) and “D” Downtown 
land and garage (for an additional garage in that district) should not be a consideration at that 
time.  Council Member Sorey reiterated his past concern that a master plan for the “D” 
Downtown District must be done as an element of this process, noting his opinion that the Fifth 
Avenue South parking facility (an additional garage to be located on the west end of Fifth 
Avenue) should be removed and then added to the unfunded listing; concurring with Mrs. Sulick 
as to the removal of the “D” Downtown land and garage expense also.  Mrs. Sulick added that 
unrealistic expectations must be controlled due to current funding issues and that on-site parking 
must be encouraged with future development in the “D” Downtown; she also questioned the 
wisdom of continuing to utilize the shared parking concept.  CRA Executive Director Russell 
Adams observed that the “D” Downtown ordinance contained a parking percentage provision 
and that developers are required to provide a certain amount of parking on-site or participate in 
the payment in lieu of parking (PILOP) program.  Ms. Ricardi further clarified that the above list 
contains all projects proposed for the remaining years of the CRA’s existence and the Council’s 
decision-making should address which of these are to be funded by the CRA, the remainder to be 
funded from alternative sources.   
 
In response to Ms. Ricardi, Mr. Adams explained that the Park Street Project reference involved 
funding set aside ($500,000 in FY 2010-11 and $250,000 in FY 2011-12) for the City’s 
participation in a civic center complex recommended by town planner Andres Duany, not actual 
construction costs, and suggested that this item be listed under the unfunded category also. 
Council agreed.  Council Member Sorey noted that the US 41 Boulevard (involving US 41 from 
the Gordon River Bridge to Four Corners, rebuilt with landscaping, lighting, medians, four lanes 
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of traffic, bike lanes and on-street parking) should also be moved into the unfunded category due 
to the unlikely approval by the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT).   
 
Discussion continued addressing the Waterfront connection (a pedestrian connection north and 
south of the Gordon River Bridge, including a connection to the Greenway and the proposed 
Sixth Avenue South Promenade) during which Council Member Price recommended this be 
entered into the unfunded category; Council agreed.  Council Member Sorey indicated that the 
Goodlette-Frank Streetscaping (involving Goodlette-Frank Road from US 41, north to Central 
Avenue, including landscaping, lighting, street furniture, medians and pavers at four 
intersections) should also be removed from the CRA funding list, that this should await the 
Renaissance Village project (formerly Grand Central Station located at the west corner of US 41 
and Goodlette-Frank Road).  During discussion of the River Park item, Mr. Price stated that 
while he would rather spend on actual projects than planning, it should remain under the CRA 
funding and that a long-term commitment should be made to that neighborhood regarding 
improvements. Council agreed, although noting that this item would be further considered should 
additional budget amendment be needed.   
 
Council indicated that the CRA funded projects would be on a pay-as-you-go basis except the 
Fifth Avenue South lighting project, which is to include street lights, ambient lighting, security 
lighting, and electrical infrastructure.  Consultant Richard Tindell, JRL Design, provided a brief 
overview of the project; following discussion, Council indicated its continued support of the 
original choice of lighting fixture (Attachment 12).  In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, City 
Manager Moss stated that funding to proceed in one phase would not be available in the CRA 
budget, therefore, staff recommended advancing monies from the General Fund at an interest 
rate of approximately 3% over a 4-year repayment period.  Council Member Price however 
questioned the impact of an additional $450,000 in debt service since the CRA’s budget 
currently has an annual obligation of $662,000 for the new parking garage and lacks the revenue 
to repay this debt; Council Member Sorey agreed.  Referencing the City’s budget for fiscal year 
2008-09, Page 133 (Attachment 13), Ms. Ricardi pointed out the projected fund balance of $1.8-
million and confirmed that this could indeed be used to fund the lighting project although no 
other projects except those already indicated as funded could go forward.  City Manager Moss 
cautioned that a General Fund loan could then still be needed should an unexpected expenditure 
arise within the CRA budget.   
 
Council Member Willkomm questioned whether the cost of replacement landscaping had been 
included in the lighting proposal, pointing out that this must be addressed.  Mr. Adams stated 
that it had been his understanding that the estimate had included the cost of removing plants and 
replacing those which do not remain viable for restoration.  In response to Council Member 
Heitmann, he explained that the electrical infrastructure upgrades had been necessary due to an 
ongoing lack of essential electricity for special events, that power failures had occurred in the 
past; this infrastructure had not been a requirement to allow special events to continue into 
nighttime hours, he added. 
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The resulting listings of the above discussion are reflected below: 
List of Capital Projects: 

Sugden Plaza...........................................................................(currently budgeted) $40,000 
River Park ..........................................................($150,000 currently budgeted) $1,000,000 
Fifth Avenue Lighting........................................($220,000 currently budgeted) $1,717,000 
Lake Manor.............................................................................................................$235,000 
Sixth Avenue North Lighting..................................................................................$109,000 
Third Avenue South Improvements.....................................................................$1,650,000 
Central Avenue Improvements ............................................................................$1,750,000 
Four Corners Land Use Plan.....................................................................................$35,000 
Four Corners Zoning Code .......................................................................................$10,000 
Four Corners Intersection .......................................................................................$200,000 
Special Features Gateways ..................................................................................$1,000,000 
Special Features Cultural Plaza ...........................................................................$2,000,000 
Sixth Avenue South Promenade ..........................................................................$2,000,000 
Total Capital Required.....................................(currently budgeted $410,000) $11,746,000 

 
Unfunded or in need of alternate funding sources: 

D Downtown Garage/Land ................................................................................$13,500,000 
Fifth Avenue South Parking Facility ...................................................................$5,000,000 
Park Street Project...................................................................................................$750,000 
Goodlette-Frank Road Streetscaping ...................................................................$3,150,000 
US 41 Boulevard..................................................................................................$7,000,000 
Pedestrian Bridge .................................................................................................$5,000,000 
Waterfront Connection.........................................................................................$4,000,000 
Fifth Avenue North Improvements........(currently funded through grant $95,000) $95,000 
Total Currently Unfunded..................................................................................$38,400,000 

Public Comment:  (2:21 p.m.)  Lou Vlasho, representing the Fifth Avenue South merchants, 
commended Council for its realistic review of the CRA budget and provided a brief history of 
Fifth Avenue over the past 20 years.  With current economics, revenues were down 
approximately 20 to 30%, he said, pointing out that commercial development to the north 
additionally draws retail customers from downtown.  He said that Fifth Avenue is therefore in 
need of a more polished appearance, urging that the lighting be implemented in one phase as 
well as undertaking a signage project.  Should Fifth Avenue fail, he said, the remainder of the 
downtown district would follow; Council Member Willkomm said that he strongly agreed.  In 
response to Council Member Price, Mr. Vlasho estimated that business revenues over the coming 
two years would decrease an additional 15 to 20%.  Mr. Price pointed out that the budget 
projection however contains a yearly revenue increase of 4% which in light of the current 
economic crisis, he projected would actually be a 20% decrease and questioned Council’s fiscal 
responsibility in underwriting this project through the City’s General Fund.  Mr. Vlasho 
confirmed for Council his opinion that the Fifth Avenue lighting project would be the most 
appropriate investment in the coming two years.  Council Member Heitmann however expressed 
the view that the entire ambience of Fifth Avenue should be reviewed, not merely the lighting.  
Mr. Vlasho responded that while he agreed that other improvements were needed, these should 
not be funded by the CRA or the City, but by the property owners.   
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Vice Mayor Taylor agreed with Mr. Vlasho that the lighting improvements should be supported 
by Council; Council Member Sorey also concurred and reiterated that if Fifth Avenue fails, the 
City would fail.  Referencing the depiction of Fifth Avenue South provided by Mr. Vlasho 
(Attachment 14), Council Member Sulick questioned whether the gateway features were 
included in the cost under discussion.  Mr. Adams indicated that this had not been entered into 
the bid process, that the estimated cost reflected the lighting and infrastructure as cited above, as 
well as replacement landscaping as needed.  Council Member Sorey agreed in that JRL had 
added the branding features for consideration at a later time.   
 
Additional discussion of landscaping ensued and Council directed that staff thoroughly research 
any ongoing issues, such as the use of mulch which occasionally spills from planting areas, as 
well as sidewalk elevations during reconstruction.  City Manager Moss indicated that the design 
plans had been finalized and were ready to go out to bid; should additional landscaping issues be 
identified, they would be addressed at a later date. 

Consensus that staff research lighting project financing from the CRA fund 
balance and avoiding use of City’s General Fund if possible (determination on 
how landscaping will be replaced/restored), project to proceed in one phase over 
the next two fiscal years if found to be financially feasible. 

ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 
3:06 p.m. 
 
        ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  02/04/09 
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